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Minutes of the Trust Board in Public Meeting of Weston Area Health NHS Trust held on Tuesday 3 March 2015 at 10.00 am in the Executive Board Room,
Weston General Hospital

Present:

Mr Peter Carr



(PC)

Chairman (V)

Mr Nick Wood



(NW)

Chief Executive (V)

Ms Bronwen Bishop


(BB)

Director of Strategic Development (V)
Mrs Karen Croker


(KC)

Director of Operations
Mrs Sheridan Flavin


(SF)

Director of Human Resources

Mr Rob Little



(RL)

Director of Finance (V)

Mrs Brigid Musselwhite

(BM)

Non Executive Director (V)

Mr Grahame Paine


(GRP)

Non Executive Director (V)

Mrs Christine Perry


(CP)

Director of Nursing (V)

Dr George Reah


(GRR)

Non Executive Director (V)

Mr Ian Turner



(IT)

Non Executive Director (V)

Mrs Gillian Hoskins


(GH)

Associate Director for Governance and 








Patient Experience

Mrs Margaret Blackmore

(MB)

Vice Chair, Patients’ Council
(V) Denotes Voting Director 

In Attendance:
Mrs Julie Fisher


(JEF)

Executive Personal Assistant 
(Minute-Taker)

973.15

WELCOME AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
PC extended a welcome to Mrs Margaret Blackmore (MB), Vice Chair of the Patients’ Council and Mr Tim Evans (TE), Healthwatch Representative.
The following apologies for absence were noted:

Miss Bee Martin


Executive Medical Director (V)

Mrs Rebecca Rafiyah Findlay

Head of Communications

Mr Geoff Pye
Chair, Hospital Medical Advisory

Committee

Mr Nathan Meager


Chair, Patients’ Council



DECLARATION OF BOARD MEMBERS’ INTEREST 


There were no declarations of interest to note.


CONSENT AGENDA

974.15
MINUTES AND MATTERS ARISING FOLLOWING THE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 13 JANUARY 2015
	Resolution:
The Minutes of the Open Session of the March 2015 Trust Board meeting were APPROVED as a true and accurate record of the meeting.


In reviewing the Table of Matters Arising following the meeting held on Tuesday 13 January 2015 the following updates were provided.
Minute Reference 945.14 – The Patients’ Council
Withdrawal of the Number 5 Bus Service
Following the Trust Board Meeting held on Tuesday 13 January 2015, details of the bus timetables along with the travel map had been circulated via email on 16 February 2015.
Minute Reference 963.15 – Integrated Performance Report

Section 2 – Quality and Patient Safety
	Action:
An Evaluation Audit Report of the Care of the Elderly Team, as undertaken by the Quality Improvement Hub, would be returned to the Trust Board Seminar in June 2015.

By Whom:
Director of Operations


An update on Business Planning 2015/16 is included for discussion under Agenda Item 977.15 at this morning’s ‘Open Session’ Trust Board Meeting.

Minute Reference 963.15 – Integrated Performance Report

Section 4 – Workforce
The Workforce and Recruitment Update is included for discussion under Agenda Item CB560.15 at the ‘Closed Session’ Trust Board Meeting.

The 2014 NHS Staff Survey is included for discussion under Agenda Item 978.15 at this morning’s ‘Open Session’ Trust Board Meeting.

Minute Reference 969.15 – Corporate Risk Register
The Corporate Risk Register (to include CORP75 – ‘Management of Patients on Highcare’) was reviewed at the Risk Management Committee Meeting held on Tuesday 24 February 2015.  The actions are as outlined within the Table of Matters Arising being presented to the Board.
Minute Reference 971.15 – Any Other Business

Cleanliness Reports
An email was sent to the Facilities Manager on 24 February 2015 requesting that future Cleanliness Reports, along with any past reports within the last year, are circulated to The Patients’ Council.

CP added that quarterly reports are also presented at the Infection Prevention and Control Meetings to which The Patients’ Council are represented.


QUALITY, PATIENT SAFETY AND PERFORMANCE

975.15

CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S REPORT 

In presenting his Chief Executive’s Report, NW acknowledged the continued pressures within the Trust and demand on our services which has been impacted by ward closures due to Norovirus and an increase in out of hour attendances.

Performance and actions to improve the situation continue to be reviewed daily, and plans are now being prepared in advance of the Easter period with the expectation that pressures within the Trust and particularly the Emergency Department will continue through until the end of April 2015.  NW added that nationally the demand on services is also up.
The Board was delighted to learn that our Radiology Department has been passed for ISAS Accreditation.  As this is a national recognition, GRP asked as to whether we can expect to see any benefits, particularly around training.  NW advised that potentially there are a number of benefits linked to this.
NW drew the Board’s attention to the two enclosed publications; ‘Freedom to Speak Up: Executive Summary’ and ‘The False or Misleading Information Offence: Guidance for Providers’, both of which are being presented for reference and for future consideration at a Trust Board Seminar.
	Action:
Documentation for both ‘Freedom to Speak Up’ and ‘The False or Misleading Information Offence’ to be considered and discussed at the Trust Board Seminar in June 2015.

By Whom:
Associate Director for Governance and Patient Experience


	Resolution:

The Trust Board NOTED the Chief Executive’s Report.


976.15 
INTEGRATED PERFORMANCE REPORT

Section 1 – Executive Summary
NW introduced the Executive Summary focusing on the prolonged period of Norovirus which has caused the closure of a number of wards within the Trust since September 2014.  NW acknowledged the efforts of the Director of Nursing and Infection Prevention and Control Team who have worked closely during this period to ensure that the Trust meets (and in a number of cases ‘exceeds’) the national guidance in reopening affected areas.

The Board also acknowledged the close liaison with our partners across the local health community and in particular support from North Somerset Clinical Commissioning Group, North Somerset Community Partnership, North Somerset Council and the Hospice, all of whom provided additional support to the Trust during the periods of escalation.
January 2015 saw the arrival of eight new Registered Nurses from Italy, with a further seven to join the Trust in March 2015.

NW was pleased to report that the Trust remains on track to deliver its Savings Plan during 2014/15, with delivery of the quality CQUINS forecast at 97%.

Section 2 - Quality and Patient Safety 

CP presented the Quality and Patient Safety section of the Integrated Performance Report, drawing reference to an error reported within the Executive Summary – the number of complaints received in December and January equates to 3% of all inpatients over these months or 0.29% against all activity.

CP presented the Patient Story advising that the patient’s wife had consented for the detail to be shared with the Board.  CP outlined the sequence of events, acknowledging some discrepancies within the care identified from individuals which will be shared with the family during a ‘Being Open’ Meeting to be held with the Director of Nursing and Executive Medical Director in March 2015.

BM questioned the appropriateness of this story being drawn to the Board’s attention at this time, in view of the ongoing review.  CP acknowledged this as a fair challenge, reiterating that at the family’s request this was being presented to the Board, however would ensure that clearer details are made available following the ‘Being Open’ Meeting.

CP acknowledged a challenging couple of months, recording support of the Matrons during this difficult time, with particular thanks to Melody Potdar in her role as Acting Matron.  NW added the support of a large number of staff at all levels who have worked above and beyond their roles and have played an integral part in keeping the Hospital safe.

CP advised that the Royal College of Nursing have recently undertaken a data collection of working hours, with the results yet to be shared.

The Nursing and Midwifery Council has produced a revised Code of Conduct, effective from 31 March 2015, with CP confirming that she has personally written to every Nurse and Midwife drawing their attention to the changes in the Code and how this underpins our values at Weston and supports what we are aiming to achieve for patients and staff.

A total of 81 staff incidents were reported during December 2014 and January 2015, with a reported increase around adverse events that affect levels of staffing.  CP advised that in addition to the areas reported within the Nurse Staffing Metrics, nine incidents related to Theatres and Endoscopy.  All incidents continue to be monitored on a daily basis.

CP reported that the number of concerns raised linked to communication during December 2014 and January 2015 has remained consistent with the previous two months and remains high, with the Emergency Department receiving the highest number of complaints linked to communication.  These issues continue to be reviewed by the Matron for Patient Safety and the Medical Education Co-ordinator for the Trust.

In reviewing Infection Prevention and Control performance, CP reported on the very high incidence of Norovirus in North Somerset which has had a major operational impact on the Trust since December 2014.  GRR asked if the outbreaks are reported to the Clinical Commissioning Group, to which CP confirmed that all cases are reported directly to Public Health England.  GRR asked if we would be alerted to a patient presenting with Norovirus if coming in via a nursing home, to which CP replied “possibly not”.
To-date there have been 18 cases of hospital attributable Clostridium difficile reported within the Trust; with five of these cases having been associated with a lapse in care, for example, antibiotic prescribing.  The remaining 13 cases have been scrutinised and assessed as unavoidable.  CP recorded a similar increase within other ‘local’ NHS Trusts.
There has been one reported case of MSSA bacteraemia during January 2015, with the Trust reporting a total of eight cases for 2014/15 against our trajectory of three cases.  A rapid improvement plan has been implemented to urgently address concerns around cannula care, standard infection control precautions and isolation practice, with CP adding that a programme of ward-based training in Aseptic Non-Touch Technique (ANTT) with competency assessment is due to be launched.  A policy to support this practice will be completed by the end of February 2015.  
GRP noted particularly poor performance recorded for Kewstoke Ward as detailed within the Friends and Family Test results, shown within Figures 12 and 13.  CP acknowledged Kewstoke as a challenged ward environment, adding reassurance from the Carers Survey for dementia patients.  CP acknowledged a high level of support from herself and the Matron to the ward, with NW referencing the workload of the Consultants who are currently covering over 72 beds.  CP provided assurance to the Board that the ward is not unsafe.  KC added as a point of note, that for December 2014 and January 2015 this ward was predominantly closed to Norovirus.  MB wished to acknowledge positive feedback received from The Patients’ Council following their visits to this particular ward.


Section 3 - Operational Performance 

KC presented an update on Operational Performance, with the key headlines as included within the Executive Summary.  KC referred to the Trust’s performance of readmissions within 14 and 30 days which has continued to improve in December 2014 and January 2015, with the Trust noting the lowest readmission percentages in 12 months over the last quarter.  KC added that the Emergency Care Division are undertaking regular audits of readmissions to provide assurance that patients are not being readmitted as a result of the treatment and care received within the Trust.

Length of Stay within the Trust increased to 3.0 days in December 2014 and January 2015 which is reflected by the higher acuity levels of patients, although there was a slight reduction in Length of Stay reported on Steepholm Ward.

KC was delighted to report that the Trust had achieved all eight cancer targets in December 2014 for the first time in over 12 months, drawing the Board’s attention to the ongoing actions to maintain this level of performance.

ED performance has been hampered by Norovirus, with the year to-date position confirmed at 93%.  The Trust has in place a number of actions to address and improve performance.  GRP sought clarity in respect of the ED Recovery Plan, which KC was pleased to outline.  GRR noted an increase in activity for out of hours and asked as to what support is being received from the Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG).  KC advised that the CCG are aware of the situation through the daily Alamac calls, however the increase in activity is as a result of both walk-in patients and ambulance arrivals, acknowledging a number of issues with GPs and Primary Care.
Referring to the Summary Scorecard, IT noted ambulance delays which KC confirmed as a few particularly difficult days, with the system now back on track.
The Trust continues to deliver the RTT targets.  KC advised that as a result of some patient cancellations during January 2015 due to a lack of beds, additional Theatre sessions will be organised to ensure delivery into the new financial year.  BM commended the Trust on this level of performance, asking how many patients at 18 weeks we are likely to have at the end of March 2015.  NW confirmed that currently there are 59 patients who have waited over 18 weeks on the admitted pathway.
KC drew attention to the Bed Stock as shown on Page 44 of the report, and as previously requested by the Board.  During January 2015 the Trust had experienced periods of reduced flow and internal Black Escalation, which was the pattern for many Trusts across the region and indeed the UK.  KC confirmed that during this period, 14 maternity beds were made available to medical admissions, however all 14 beds were returned back to Maternity Services within a fortnight.
GRP acknowledged the Trust’s achievement in meeting the stroke target of patients diagnosed with a stroke spending 90% of their time on the Stroke Unit in December 2014 and January 2015.

Section 4 - Workforce
SF introduced the Workforce Report noting staffing as the greatest challenge, with 15% turnover in the organisation in January 2015 (10% of which is nursing).

Sickness absence remains high within the Trust, albeit January 2015 saw a slight reduction at 4.26%.
Statutory and Mandatory training decreased slightly in January 2015 to 83.11%, with formal action to be taken against the 42 staff who remain non compliant with training.

SF acknowledged the uncertainty around the Trust’s Transaction drawing the Board’s attention to the Staff Briefing Sessions with Taunton and Somerset NHS Foundation Trust to be held this coming Friday, 6 March 2015.  BB confirmed that questions and answers will be captured during the three individual sessions, with SF agreeing to provide feedback to the Board following the meetings.

	Action:
Feedback to be provided to the Board following the Staff Briefing Sessions on Friday 6 March 2015.

By Whom:
Sheridan Flavin


The Appraisal compliance rate for January 2015 increased to 88.11% with SF outlining the current process and the work of the HR Team to look at the quality of the Appraisals being provided.

GRR asked how the training needs of individuals is identified if records are not held centrally.  SF responded advising that the Education Committee, CPD Fund and the Trainers would capture a fairly high proportion of training needs, albeit we do need to focus more on quality of appraisals.

As part of the ongoing Trade Union dispute between a number of NHS Unions and the Government over a demand for fair pay for NHS workers employed under Agenda for Change terms and conditions, SF drew the Board’s attention to the pay proposal by the Secretary of State for Health as outlined on Pages 49 and 50 of the Integrated Performance Report, adding:

· 1% consolidated pay rise for staff on pay points 9 to 42 (Top of Band 8B) from April 2015; and

· An increment freeze in 2015/16 for staff on pay points 34 to 54 (Top of Band 7).
SF provided a brief update in respect of the overseas recruitment campaign which will be focused in Spain during March 2015.  The aim is to recruit up to 35 Nurses, however realistically we are only likely to recruit between 15 and 20.  SF noted the current issues around international recruitment.

The Board extended their congratulations to Weston’s Library Service who have recently obtained a score of 98.94% against national quality standards, coupled with an award from Health Education England in recognition of good practice in introducing a ‘Roving Librarian’ Service.

The Board was also pleased to learn that 13 Managers within the Trust have recently passed the Mary Seacole Postgraduate Certificate in Leadership offered through the NHS Leadership Academy.

GRR declared an interest in respect of the Trust’s development of Apprenticeship and Diploma Programmes with Weston College.  GRR was also pleased to report that in the Times Educational Supplement Weston College has recently been declared Further Education College of the Year.

Section 5 - Finance Report 


RL presented the Finance Report for Month 10 with the Trust reporting a year to-date deficit of £2,980k which is in an improvement of £792k compared to the plan.

Other key headlines as reported by RL include:

· Overall income is £1,369k and expenditure is £585k over plan at the end of January 2015.

· The Trust’s plan for the year is a deficit budget of £4.95m with the Trust forecasting the delivery of a £950k improvement from the planned position, resulting in a reduction in the deficit to £4m.

GRR sought clarity in respect of the £950k improvement, to which RL responded.

· The cash plan for 2014/15 is to hold a balance of £532k at 31 March 2015.  The cash balance of £6,085k as at 31 January 2015 is £5,553k higher than the planned position of £532k.

· The anticipated income and payment profiles have been forecast and updated until the end of the year on the cash flow which results in an increased yearend cash balance of £1,482k.

· As at 31 January 2015 the Capital Programme has delivered capital expenditure of £920k which will significantly affect the cash balance as reported previously.
· The Trust’s overall performance on the Better Payment Practice Code (BPPC) is 97.2% as at 31 January 2015.

· The Financial Dashboard as shown on Page 55 of the report remains ‘green’.

The Board noted the positive picture in respect of the run-rate on Page 58; with RL outlining the main decreases in spend.

GRP congratulated the Trust on delivery of the Savings Plan for the ten months with an under-delivery of £418k.

RL referred to the latest assessment of CQUINS which shows that the Trust is on target to receive most of the potential income, except for the Dementia Scheme, assuming 97% achievement.

In planning for the 2015/16 Capital Programme, BM asked as to what actions the Trust is taking to ensure we are not entering similar discussions next year.  RL welcomed this comment, agreeing to provide further detail following the March meeting of the Capital Planning Committee.
	Action:
Further detail in respect of planning for the 2015/16 Capital Programme to be provided following the March meeting of the Capital Planning Committee.

By Whom:
Rob Little


GRR questioned why the ward refurbishment programme for ITU and recovery space for Endoscopy had not been progressed.  KC responded advising that it was simply down to priorities, however an alternative solution has since been found for Endoscopy.
NW  summarised the Trust’s progress as at Month 11:

· Performance and quality has improved, particularly over a challenging winter;
· RTT and Cancer targets have both been delivered; and
· We now have a strong and improved financial position.
NW acknowledged the contribution of the Executive Team, having delivered way beyond the national picture.  This was recognised by the Board as a whole.

	Resolution:

The Trust Board NOTED the Integrated Performance Report.


977.15
BUSINESS PLANNING 2015/16: UPDATE

NW introduced a similar paper as presented at the Trust Board Seminar held on Tuesday 3 February 2015 as there had been no change since that time.

NW tabled a letter recently received from Monitor and NHS England which outlines the Tariff Arrangements for 2015/16 NHS Activity and for which the Trust has two options for consideration – Enhanced Tariff Option (ETO) and Default Tariff Rollover (DTR).  NW confirmed that the Trust would be choosing Option A (an enhanced version of the originally proposed 2014/16 tariff), which is based on the financial numbers and therefore does not require a formal decision by the Board, although ultimately the Board will approve the Annual Budgets for 2015/16.
GRP raised a point should Taunton and Somerset NHS Foundation Trust decide on the alternative option.

	Resolution:

The Trust Board CONSIDERED the approach and guidance as issued which will inform the adopting of the Trust’s refreshed Business Plan at the Extraordinary Trust Board Meeting on Tuesday 31 March 2015.


978.15

2014 NHS STAFF SURVEY
SF introduced a report which presents the initial high level findings from the 2014 NHS Staff Survey results as released on Tuesday 24 February 2015 and seeks approval from the Board on the recommendations as outlined.

The results have largely remained static and are disappointing with clearly much more work to do.  

GRP asked as to how many staff we have in each group and whether potentially there would be a response-bias.  CP advised that this level of detail is broken down within the full report and does add further clarity.

From the analysis of results, SF said that the one key finding that has seen change since the 2012 and 2013 Surveys relates to the ‘percentage of staff feeling pressure in the last three months to attend work when feeling unwell’ which has shown a deterioration rising from 23% in 2013 to 31% in 2014.  It should however be noted that 91% of staff who had responded to this question answered that they had put themselves under pressure to come to work.

The Board noted the slight improvement in two key findings: ‘Staff recommendation as a place to work or receive treatment (scored out of 5 with 5 being the highest)’, with a score of 3.22 in 2012 and 3.42 in 2014; and ‘Percentage of staff having equality and diversity training in the last 12 months’, with a score of 58% in 2012 and 65% in 2014.

SF drew attention to the ‘Summary of Key Findings for Weston Area Health NHS Trust’ as shown on Page 10 of the Summary Results, adding that as a number of Trusts have improved their scores and as the Trust has maintained its overall score this has inevitably pushed the Trust back in the ratings.  The Board should also note that the reality that the Transaction is progressing is also having an impact on the staff and the way they feel towards the Trust.
BM was grateful to SF for sharing the concerns and disappointment from the summary findings.  SF noted a number of actions included within last year’s Action Plan which have now be undertaken, acknowledging that further improvement is still required.
Looking at the next steps, CP referred to Nursing Assistants as a staff group who would benefit from specific focus and support.

GRR was disappointed to see that the Trust was ranked one of the highest for the ‘Percentage of staff experiencing harassment, bullying or abuse from staff in the last 12 months’ and said that he would like to understand this further.  NW acknowledged the need to understand the issue and assess what level of engagement we have had with our staff which we have clearly not achieved fully, as outlined previously by CP.  IT referred to the ‘Freedom to Speak Up’ principles as included within the Chief Executive’s Report.
	Resolution:
The Trust Board:

· NOTED the initial findings from the 2014 NHS Staff Survey;

· APPROVED the focus effort on Staff Pledge 3 and to build on work already underway with the aim of improving scores in this category; and
· SUPPORTED the drawing up of an Action Plan to address all of the relevant key findings.


979.15
HARM FREE CARE REPORT
CP introduced a report which updates the Trust’s position and progress in relation to providing Harm Free Care and the Sign up to Safety Campaign.  As only the second report being presented to the Board, CP welcomed any comments on style and content.

CP was disappointed to report that for the period October to December 2014 a total of 74 harms (old and new) were recorded in 73 patients of the 662 patients surveyed.  From the 11 new harms reported during this period, CP was able to assure the Board that these had not been caused by this organisation.
Clarity was sought in respect of the Mortality data outlined on Page 10 which CP confirmed as SHMI data of observed and expected deaths of the Trust’s top two diagnoses on discharge between the period October to December 2014.  CP added that all deaths within the Emergency Department are reported on a monthly basis and reviewed by the Clinical Advisory Group – this detail is not included within the Harm Free Care Report.
Key areas highlighted by CP throughout her report include:

· The reporting of Duty of Candour which will also be presented through the Quality and Governance Committee.
· The in-hospital deaths rate for the Trust which is within that expected when compared to other similar Trusts.

· Awareness and education of both pressure ulcer risk assessments and pressure ulcer prevention is continuing through the Trust with the Tissue Viability Specialist Nurse attending Teaching Thursday on a regular basis.

· The Falls Team have recently piloted a post-fall ‘SWARM’ (Swift Action and Remedial) assessment on Kewstoke Ward.  Head of Nursing, Julia Stroud, has set up a Falls Strategic Group to provide additional leadership to the prevention of falls.  

· Reference was drawn to the Driver Diagram Template, with CP noting the correct date by which the Trust is aiming to achieve 20% reduction in falls and 10% reduction in the number of catheter insertions – by the end of April 2016.  CP added that a review of falls is scheduled to be reported at the next meeting of the Quality and Governance Committee.
BM acknowledged a recent visit to the Medical Assessment Unit where she had been extremely impressed to learn of the work undertaken by Natasha Wright.

· CP was pleased to report that 75.7% of Doctors have now received the flu vaccination.
· The Board acknowledged and noted the Improvement Programmes currently being undertaken by the Quality Improvement Hub and the allocation of 50 IHI Open School licences for staff members to undertake online courses in improvement capability, patient safety and leadership as obtained by Dr Tricia Woodhead.
NW advised that Dr David Crossley will be taking over as the Clinical Lead for the Quality Improvement Hub, and will centre the Clinical Teams in the delivery of the Trust’s agenda for Quality and Safety Improvement with a focus on the delivery of our “Sign up to Safety” pledges and the Patient Experience Improvement Strategy.  NW wished to record his thanks to Tricia who has been providing leadership to the Trust on a contractual basis since 1 May 2014.
	Resolution:
The Trust Board NOTED the Harm Free Care Report.


980.15

THEATRE REFURBISHMENT PROJECT: UPDATE
KC presented a report which provides the Board with an update on progress to-date towards the Theatre Refurbishment Project from both a financial and operational phasing perspective.

Following the return of tenders for the Theatre Project which had considerably exceeded the capital allocation in both 2014/15 and 2015/16, combined with concerns regarding the extended phasing, KC advised that Capita had been asked to carry out a scoping exercise which was subsequently reviewed by the Project Team at its meeting held on 4 February 2015 to agree the clinical priorities for the Project.

The Board’s attention was drawn to the revised phasing which has significantly reduced Theatre downtime to 2 May until 4 November 2015, along with the approximate project costs over the next three financial years which have now been approved by Medical Air Technology (MAT).
MB asked how the works are likely to impact on patients operations, to which KC responded advising that the revised Theatre schedule means that no theatre sessions will be cancelled and furthermore will ensure that the Trust maintains its RTT position.
GRR asked whether this has any impact on our Emergency Response Plan, to which KC confirmed that it does not.

	Resolution:
The Trust Board NOTED the revised scope (as approved at the Executive Management Group meeting held on Thursday 5 February 2015), costs and confirmed revised phasing.




GOVERNANCE
981.15

THE PATIENTS’ COUNCIL
The Trust Board received the Approved Minutes of The Patients’ Council Meetings held on Thursday 23 October and Thursday 18 December 2014.

MB provided a summary of the meeting held on Thursday 19 February 2015, highlighting a number of Quality of Interaction Observations which have been undertaken recently along with another very successful Hand Hygiene Event.



ANY OTHER BUSINESS
982.15

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no further items for discussion.
983.15

DATE OF NEXT TRUST BOARD MEETING:

Tuesday 5 May 2015 at 10.00 am in the Executive Board Room.
PC moved a motion to exclude the public from the ‘Open’ Session and this was approved.



The Trust Board in Public Meeting closed at 12.35 pm. 
28 April 2015
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